	MINUTE NUMBERS 786 - 788



Minutes of Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 31 January 2008 starting at 7.15pm

Present:

M Birch (Chairman)

Councillors:


Parish Representatives

P Young


Balderstone

B Barnes


Bashall Eaves & Great Mitton

R Schofield


Bolton-by-Bowland, Gisburn Forest & Sawley

H Douglas


Chatburn

B Redhead


Clayton-le-Dale

P Hunt



Chipping

D Berryman


Clitheroe

R Assheton


Downham

S Hopwood


Dutton

J Falshaw


Gisburn

F Priest


Longridge

D Hicks


Longridge

A Dales


Mellor

R Whitwell


Pendleton

C Law 



Read

S Sturrock


Read & Chatburn

A Almond


Ribchester

B Whittaker


Rimington & Middop

A Howarth


Sabden

K Staines


Waddington

K Jackson


Waddington

C Cherry


West Bradford

In attendance: Director of Development Services; Building and Development Control Manager and Policy Development Officer

Also in attendance: Colin Everett – District Partnership Officer LCC and Councillor Richard Sherras, RVBC

780
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Borough Councillors R Hargreaves and M Ranson and from the following Parish Representatives:

B Dowles
-
Bolton-by-Bowland

R Carr

-
Bowland Forest Higher Division

E Miller
-
Bowland Forest Lower Division

D Bailey
-
Chipping

R Skoczen
-
Clayton-le-Dale

T Hoyle
-
Dinckley

P Boardman
-
Ramsgreave

J Lawson
-
Slaidburn & Easington

J Brown
-
Whalley

J Robinson
-
Wilpshire

781
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 22 November 2007 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  There were no matters arising.

782
EMERGENCY PLANNING AND FLOODING

The Chairman welcomed Chris Shuttleworth the Council’s Emergency Planning Officer who gave a PowerPoint presentation on his role as the Council’s Emergency Planning Officer with particular reference to flooding.  He highlighted the fact that the Borough Council were a category 1 responder and, as such, worked in partnership with fire, police and ambulance services.

He highlighted a number of emergencies which came under his remit including severe weather, fires, train crashes, chemical incidents and flooding.  He informed Committee about the setting up of the District Response Forum and a Local Resilience Forum under the Civil Contingencies Act.  

He gave statistics in relation to the number of people affected by last year’s flooding and the measures which were in place to try to resolve future emergencies.  

He answered questions from Members in relation to the availability and supply of sand bags and the publicising of the contingency plans which he had now outlined.  

RESOLVED:
That Chris Shuttleworth be thanked for his informative and interesting presentation.  

783
MATTERS BROUGHT FORWARD BY PARISH COUNCILS – CLITHEROE TOWN COUNCIL – PLANNING APPLICATIONS AND LICENSED PREMISES

Councillor Mary Robinson, on behalf of Clitheroe Town Council, voiced a number of concerns around planning applications, particularly in relation to licensed premises.  The Town Council were concerned at the way their views seemed to be ignored in particular instances.  They were also concerned about the number of retrospective planning applications which were being granted.  She invited comments from other Parish Council representatives at the meeting.  Comments were made by the representatives of both Longridge and West Bradford who also had concerns in relation to licensed premises legislation.

The Director of Development then introduced John Macholc, the Council’s Building and Development Control Manager and Councillor Richard Sherras the Chairman of Planning and Development Committee who would comment on the points raised by the Parish Council.  First, however, he sought to reassure all Parish Councils that the Borough Council did take their views on planning applications very seriously but made the point that the Borough Council did not always agree with the points which were being made and had a difficult decision to make. 

John Macholc informed Committee that Parish Councils were now contacted by email for their views on individual applications in their area.  He pointed out that planning and licensing were two different pieces of legislation which were not always compatible.  He also stressed that whenever an application was considered by Committee and the Parish Council had objected, the Parish Council always has first call on the objectors public participation slot.

Councillor Sherras pointed out the dilemma which the Borough Council had in weighing the views of Parish Councils and residents where these were in opposition to one another.  He circulated statistics to back up this point.

Parish Representatives were keen to learn more about the planning process so that they could improve this situation.  The Director of Development Services reminded representatives that Parish Council comments were always the first to appear on any development control report.  He also reminded Members that retrospective planning permission had to be judged on the merits of the particular application and would not be refused simply because it was retrospective.  

It was agreed that whilst some objections were not valid in planning terms these should still be included within the Development Control report.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the comments of Clitheroe Town Council be noted;

2.
the Director of Resources, Building and Development Control Manager and Councillor Sherras be thanked for their responses;  and

3.
the Legal Services Manager be contacted in relation to the issues around planning and licensing legislation with a view to a future report being presented to this Committee.  

784
RURAL POST OFFICE CLOSURES

The Director of Development Services reminded Committee that on 22 January 2008 Post Office Limited had commenced a six week consultation period for the Lancashire plan for post office closures.  He reported that three officers from his department had met with post office representatives and he reminded members that three branches affecting Ribble Valley would close; these were Newton, Billington and Mellor Brook, with three others which would be replaced by an outreach hosted service from April 2008.  These Post Officers were at Chipping, Bashall Eaves and Bolton-by-Bowland.  He commented that the key access criteria used was that at a national level 95% of any post code district was still within six miles of the nearest full time Post Office branch and also 95% within three miles of the nearest branch on more limited hours.  He commented on the specific profitability criteria which was not publicly available.   He also stated that there was a belief that the closures would make receiving branches more profitable but offered the views that there seemed to be little evidence of this.  He reminded Members that the rural subsidy would disappear therefore future decisions to close made by sub Post Masters would not be eligible for compensation.  

He highlighted a number of concerns:

· poor internet access in rural Ribble Valley with broadband needed in those areas;

· the sufferers for these closures would be vulnerable groups;

· need for better transport/post office correlation; 

· the topography of the area needed to be considered in more detail;

· the economic impact of the closures should also be considered;

· capacity of the receiving branch;  and

· whether there was DDA compliance at all receiving branches.

Members then discussed this matter in some detail.  The representatives from Chipping and Bolton-by-Bowland expressed doubts about whether the village halls which had been specified in the Post Office documentation would, in fact, be the venue for the new Post Office service post April 2008.  Other concerns raised were around the profitability of Post Offices, the rationale behind the decisions and the impact on the elderly and vulnerable groups.  

RESOLVED:
That Ribble Valley Parish Council Liaison Committee wish to express their strong objections to the Post Office closures proposed within Ribble Valley and Mellor Brook.  The proposed closures will create substantial hardship for any members of the rural community, especially those in vulnerable groups.

785
CHANGES TO LOCAL AUTHORITY ELECTORAL ARRANGEMENTS

The Chairman referred to the information report from the Legal Services Manager in which she referred to the report by the Department of Communities and Local Government on changes to electoral arrangements, boundaries and names of Parish Councils between April 2007 and March 2008. 

She reported that there had been no changes to Parish Councils in this Council’s area.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

786
SPEED INDICATOR DEVICES

The Policy Development Officer reported on the training session for Parish Councillors which had been held at Lancashire Police Headquarters on 16-17 December 2007 and now reported that a further training session would be held on 8 February 2008.  He invited comments from five Parish Councils on the progress being made in relation to the acquisition of speed indicator devices:

Rimington and Middop had placed an order and were hoping to take delivery during the first week in March.

Parish Councillors would attend the February training session at Lancashire Police HQ.  The model chosen by the Parish Council was a portable, tripod mounted machine.

Sabden Parish Council were ready to set up their device having received training in December 2007.

Waddington Parish Council were currently disappointed with the machine which they had purchased which was back with the manufacturer.  There was a problem with the battery life.

Gisburn Parish Council were still having problems obtaining the mounting plates.  They were advised to speak to County Councillor Albert Atkinson the Parish Champion to expedite this matter.

Bolton by Bowland Parish Council indicated that the mounting poles had been erected and the brackets were on order.  Their Parish Lengthsman had been trained in relation to the erection and dismantling of the device.  

787
PARISH COUNCILLOR TRAINING

The Policy Development Officer suggested that, in view of the earlier discussion about Parish Council views on planning and licensing, a suitable training session for Parish Councillors should be held to help new Councillors understand better the planning process.  He invited John Macholc and Councillor Sherras to act as tutors for that session, together with the Legal Services Manager.

RESOLVED:
That the Policy Development Officer make suitable arrangements for this training session to be held before 31 March 2008.

788
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

The Chairman announced that the next meeting of this Committee would be held on Thursday, 3 April 2008 starting at 7.15pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Stewart Bailey (414491).

(310108)




M Fielding


B Hilton


S Hore


I Sayers


G Sowter


M Robinson


D Taylor


J Waddington
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